CCDI Annual General Meeting

May 15, 2007--  1:00 pm to 4:30 pm
Fanshawe College

Attendees:  List Attached

Reports/ Updates

1. Apprenticeship- Plans, changes and discussion with representative from the apprenticeship branch- Sheila Phillips
The apprenticeship branch shared information on some of the changes that have occurred in the Apprenticeship sector.

· Apprenticeship students get up to 90 days notice before their classes start.  
· Exam process- individuals that have completed their apprenticeship or who are ready to write their exams are eligible for accommodations—if they provide documentation on their disability to the Apprenticeship branch.  Accommodations may include access to Kurzweil, reader, scribe, interpreter, etc. Students do not need to have re-assessments after high school (IPRCs & IEPs will be considered).  The apprenticeship branch will also consider letters from the disability services office at the college about recommendations for accommodations.  However, updated assessments are preferred.  
· Currently, students are responsible to cover the cost of readers, scribes and interpreters--and students are responsible for booking them.  The readers, scribers, and interpreters cannot be someone who would have technical knowledge, but can be a family member.
· Practical exams can be administered, if recommended.

· Policies on readers, scribes, and interpreters are standardized across the province.

· The Apprenticeship Branch encourages students who require extended time in the apprenticeship program to discuss locally with the service delivery manager & college.

CCDI members raised concerns about "duty to accommodate" and the training required for readers/scribes (conflict of interest to have family members reading/scribing).
2. Approval of CCDI Provincial Meeting Minutes-  February 1, 2007
Approval of February 1, 2007 Provincial minutes:

Motioned: Trina Washington

Second: Pam Morel

3. Treasurer's Report- Shanna Lecuyer/Jim Chalmers
Jim Chalmers was unable to attend the Annual General Meeting. Shanna Lecuyer reported that there is a balance of $15,276.74 in the CCDI account.  There are still 4 colleges that are outstanding in their 2007 membership fees. Invoices will be sent out directly to these 4 colleges.
A motion to accept the Treasurer's Report was put forward:

· Motioned: Ted Morrison

· Second: Heather Storey

4. Ministry of Training Colleges and Universities (MTCU)- Olivia Cymbalista-Clapp
Olivia Cymbalista-Clapp provided an update for the Ministry of Training Colleges and Universities.  

** A copy of Olivia’s report is attached to the minutes as Appendix A for reference.**
ACTION:  Questions were raised from the CCDI members as to whether colleges will need to reapply each year for the Summer Transition programming or whether the funding will become stabilized.  Olivia will check into this issue.
5. College Committee on Student Services (CCSS)--Judy Harvey
Judy provided copies of the CCSS report to the CCDI members.  This report included an update from the Feb. 20th CCSS meeting.  The next CCSS meeting will occur May 23, 2007.
** A copy of Judy’s report is attached to the minutes as Appendix B for reference.**

6. Tuition Fee Policy Implementation Group- Toni Connolly
A handout entitled “CCDI Documentation Required to Verify a Permanent Disability” was to members. CCDI Executive is asking that CCDI collectively supports this document so that there is consistency across colleges about the documentation required to verify a permanent disability. Once approved, this document will be sent out electronically and posted on the CCDI website.
A motion was carried by all attendees to accept: “CCDI Documentation Required to Verify a Permanent Disability”.
** A copy of this handout is attached to the minutes as Appendix C for reference.**
Background: Minister Bentley made an announcement that students who require reduced course loads (due to their disability) will not have to pay tuition fees over and above the regular tuition amounts. (For example, a student who is taking a 2 year program and needs to complete the program over 3 years).  The Tuition Fee Policy will be in place by September 2007.
The following information was provided on the Tuition Fee Policy:

· The definition of a disability that the Tuition Fee Policy Group will be using is the same definition listed in the OSAP Bursary Guidelines Manual.
· Documentation on the student’s disability will be kept in the Disability Services Offices
· Students that are enrolled in September will qualify for the tuition fee cap--the student does not have to be in their first year.  
· The policy is not retro-active. If the student has graduated, they will not be reimbursed the extra tuition that they may have had to pay to complete their program.

· If the student changes programs, the tuition fee level starts over.

· If the student fails a course, the student will have to pay to retake the course.

· The tuition that a student pays for a program is transferable. (I.e. situations where the student switches to another college to complete the program.)
· If the student withdraws from a course after the first 2 weeks drop date, they will not qualify for tuition reduction for that course.

· Students can identify for the reduced course load-- with documentation-- at any time during their program.

· A Database to track students with permanent disabilities who will take advantage of the Tuition Fee Policy is being created.  Demonstrations on how the tracking database for tuition fees will work will be given to all registrars.  A pilot on the database will occur in July and August so that it is up and running for September.

· It will be the Disability Services Office’s responsibility to ensure that information on the tuition fee reduction is available to students, but it is the student's responsibility to come forward and state that they would like to take advantage of the tuition fee reduction.

· The Ministry will not be funding colleges for students on the tuition fee reduction as full time students.  Colleges will be reimbursed for the tuition fee of the course(s) the student is taking only.

7. Post Secondary Accessibility Committee on Disability Issues (PACDI)- Toni Connolly
Upcoming: PACDI committee meets Thursday, May 16th.

PACDI has had a meeting with the OSAP group.  Issues on wheelchair repairs and hearing aids were brought forward. The BSWD Manual currently states that documentation on a disability can be held in the Financial Aid Office or Disability Services Office.  CCDI has requested that the manual states “documentation should be held in the Disability Services Office”.

15 recommendations were made for transition for secondary to post-secondary.  Many of these recommendations can be posted to a website--under the Ministry.  This site will have direct contacts for transitioning, college contacts, etc.
IDIA group had their AGM.  They drafted a letter to be sent to the Ministry requesting support for the services for deaf, deafened, and hard of hearing students.  The CCDI executive committee approved this letter. The CCDI chair and IDIA chair have signed this letter which will be sent out to the Minister by Purolator.

8. Website Changes—Ted Morrison
Ted requested that updates for the Summer Transition programs be posted to the website.

Business Arising

1. Alternate Format- Update/Discussion on Transcription Services Advisory Committee (TSAC).  Bibliocentre and Resource Services Librarian (RSL) Proposals—Debi Turner representative to TSAC and ad hoc members
Susan Alcorn MacKay put forward a motion for discussion that CCDI members withdraw their membership from TSAC because it is not benefiting the colleges. It was also suggested that we clarify the alternate format issues and present this information to the MTCU.

As it stands currently, TSAC doesn't work in terms of the following: (1) terms of reference; (2) membership.

Following the TSAC meeting that Dan (IDIA chair) and Chris (CCDI chair) attended, IDIA members felt that the best terms of action would be to rewrite the TSAC terms of reference for them, including what their mandate is. If the proposal is not accepted, we should consider withdrawing the CCDI membership.

ACTION: A Motion was made—accepted by all members present—to bring the issue of transcription problems to PACDI.   The issue: CCDI wants to meet the timely access to alternate format materials for students with disabilities. We would like PACDI to form a working group to address transcription issues.  

Focus Group Outcomes

1. Mild Intellectual Disabilities (MID)

There were 16 people who attended the MID focus group. 12 colleges responded to the request for case studies. The case studies were compiled into 2 categories--most successful students and least successful

Successful Students: Had strong social skills, a good support network, and were adaptable.  Useful accommodations included extra time for tests, reduced course loads, and tutoring. Some students received counseling around appropriate career choice.  In addition, some of the successful students were using reading assistance (assistive technology) and peer note-taking.  These students were receiving mostly C's.
Unsuccessful Students:  These students were more dependent, had weaker social skills, and inappropriate expectations (i.e. Program modifications).
Commonalities—both groups experienced rigidity in thinking and a limited self awareness.
Suggestions: If the unsuccessful group has unrealistic expectations, give them the transition support before entering the college.  It is also important to resist allowing students to rely on others.  Disability Services Offices should assist students in finding the right program.  Connecting the students with a student mentor may be useful.
Where do we go from here?  The MID focus group would like CCDI to count who is MID.  They would also like to change the title to "Borderline Intellectual Functioning"- confirmed and non-confirmed.  Would like to go back and pull out these students from the April 1st statistics.
2. Transcription

The following are some of the issues/suggestions that emerged from the transcription focus group:  

· File sharing; 
· Copyright issues;

· Development of a template that can be used when contacting difficult publishers for alternate format materials; 
· Getting faculty on board with alternate format requests;

· Requesting that bookstores acquire a copy of the textbook in alternate format when they receive copies of the textbooks;

· Determining what the desired format of e-text should be; 
· Questions as to how concerns around transcription issues should be forwarded to MTCU—developing alternate format materials is starting to be a major portion of the Assistive Technologists workload.

3. Mental Health

The mental health focus group will post the high risk assessment tool that is used at Mohawk.

The focus group is looking at creating an assessment tool that can be used when we have students that have mental health issues entering the college environment.  This assessment tool will not provide a diagnosis--but will give us a clear picture of where the student has been.  It is important that we ensure we are accessing the BSWD for students with Mental Health issues & link them to college supports.
CAMH—presenters at the Feb. 2nd Provincial meeting—came up with ideas  that colleges can implement. 

** A copy of this CAMH’s document is attached to the minutes as Appendix D for reference.** 
4. PDD/Aspergers

No update available at this time.
5. Dual Credit/ Transition
Issues raised by the focus group:
1. Who pays for the accommodations; the High School or College?

(Some colleges are reporting high costs for tutoring etc.)

2. Dual Credit students do not qualify for OSAP or OSB, therefore, no BSWD (because the school board pays for their tuition??)

3. We aren’t told ahead of time that these students are coming and no way of identifying them (till they walk in the DSO).

4. Lack of disability documentation (do we provide High School level accommodations or Post Secondary accommodations??)

5. Will the MAT cover assessments??

6. Students are too often unprepared for Post Secondary, not mature, High School level behaviours and expectations for service, confidentiality.

Recommendations for Core Components of a successful Dual Credit Program:

1. A Post Secondary person/Coordinator be appointed to communicate with the School Board (a faculty member).

2. A “Transition to College” program be provided in High School with parents to cover:

· Different expectations at Post Secondary School

· Confidentiality, etc.

· Perhaps a contract be signed


3. A Student Services person be assigned as a “Go To” person for the students

4. The High School needs to identify if any of the Dual Credit students have disabilities, therefore, may be able to participate in College Transition Programs (and have a Learning Disability assessment done).

5. There must be a clear funding model to cover accommodations

6. The program model needs to be flexible. Presently, some programs are very structured, students bussed in and out with no free time to access supports; meet with Disability Advisor.

7. Colleges should not offer/provide “in kind” supports to these students

8. Identify Dual Credit students by their student ID # (e.g.-start’s with letter “D”)

9. * A CCDI SIG Group be established to share and discuss ongoing issues as these programs develop and expand!!

7. Universal Instructional Design (UID)
Concern is that course contact is not accessible.  Pam Morel has developed a checklist that faculty can use for developing new courses. The UID working group will have a teleconference to discuss items that should be included on the checklist.

New Business

1. 
Mentoring Program for Future CCDI Executive Members- Trina Washington
How do we get the knowledge and skills from the CCDI and Executive members of the past?  We can have the new members choose mentors.  Members can look to the regional reps for assistance in finding a mentor.

2. Professional Development Committee for Future Activities at provincial/annual events
Creating a professional development committee will help us plan for provincial meetings and conferences.
ACTION: Canadore College had put forth that they would host the CCDI conference in 2008, but this is not possible.  The Northern Region will host the CCDI conference-- AGM will be held full day.  After that, there will be Learning Strategist, Assistive Technologist, and Disability Office strands of workshops.

3.
CCDI List Serve- guidelines for use—Susan Alcorn MacKay
The list serve was started for CCDI members to chat with each other.  It appears that others individuals that are not CCDI members are able to get on our list serve.
ACTION: We will ensure that only CCDI members are on the list serve

4. Employment Standards Development Committee

Irene Volinet was approached to sit on the committee.  The Executive committee unanimously agreed.

5. Communications Director
The Executive Committee chose the first Communications Director: Kelley Grant.

Meeting Adjourned: 4:45 pm

Appendix A

MTCU Update to CCDI

May 15, 2007

Access to Opportunities Strategy

· The Access to Opportunities Strategy provided $15 million in 2006-07 and will rise to $55 million in 2009-10.  This builds on the $10.2 million investment begun in 2005-06 to increase access for four targeted groups.  

· In addition to students with disabilities, we have targeted Aboriginal students, Francophone students and those who are first in their family to attend postsecondary studies, known as First Generation students.  

First Generation 

a)  Innovative pilots/programs

· In 2006-07, Ministry invested $5M in projects run by colleges, universities, and community based organizations to support access and success for First Generation students. 

· The Ministry hosted a “First Generation Progress Meeting” in January 2007 for Ontario’s 42 universities and colleges to showcase a number of institutions' initiatives and best practices for recruitment, outreach and retention of First Generation students.
b)  Financial Assistance

· FG Bursary: The government has provided $1 million for the First Generation Bursary in 2006-07 to provide direct support to FG students with financial need. This builds on the $1 million investment in 2005-06 for First Generation Bursaries, which provided financial support to over 480 college and university students.

· OSAP: Students from under-represented groups, who come from low and middle income families, also benefited from the government’s enhancements to student financial aid.  In 2006-07, 120,000 students from low and middle-income families will receive grants - benefiting 72,000 more students than in 2004-05

· OSAP Access Window:   The Ministry launched the new OSAP Access Window website that provides students information on the costs and sources of financial assistance for postsecondary studies and estimates of available OSAP aid.  
· The OSAP Access Window can be viewed from through a link on the home page of MTCU’s public website ( http://www.edu.gov.on.ca/eng/tcu/ )  

· or at:

http://accesswindow.osap.gov.on.ca/CGI-BIN/LANSAWEB?WEBEVENT+L1D4211960E378900534404N+OSP+ENG
c)  Public Awareness Campaign
· With the advice of the First Generation advisory committee, the Ministry has developed a toolkit and interactive website to encourage first generation students to pursue a college or university education or apprenticeship training, and to inform them of available financial aid, resources and services to help them.  Note that the Ministry worked with community colleges and universities in preparing video clips for the website. 

· www.ontario.ca/yourfuture
d) Distance Education
· In March and April 2007 the Minister announced approx $2.2M in funding for 2007-08 to establish a Distance Education and Training Network in southern Ontario to create more opportunities for students from small and rural communities to access college and university courses. 

· Contact North/Contact Nord, northern Ontario's distance education and training network, will help implement the new network.  5 access centres will be established by September 2007 in rural areas where there’s no or limited presence of PSE institutions.  To date: centres have been announced in Orleans near Ottawa, Wallaceburg in south-western Ontario and in Kinkardine in Bruce County. 

Francophone

· On February 19, 2007, the Minister announced additional investments of $7.5 million in 2006-2007 to support French-language postsecondary education. This included $4 million in Access to Opportunities funding to broaden French-language program and course offerings at Ontario’s French-language colleges and bilingual universities, support collaboration between Ontario’s 2 French-language colleges, and support on-campus cultural enrichment activities at French-language colleges and bilingual universities.

Aboriginal Persons

· An evaluation of the Aboriginal Education and Training Strategy has recently been completed.  The Ministry will be considering advice from the advisory committee and the evaluation report to determine future directions and priorities. 
Students with Disabilities
· On February 1, 2007, the Minister announced $4 million in new funding for 2006-07 through the Access to Opportunities Strategy to help students with disabilities succeed in postsecondary studies.  
· This included increased funding for:

· offices for students with disabilities at each institution, to enhance the work in providing accommodations and supports for students with disabilities; 

· interpreter services for students who are deaf, deafened or hard of hearing

· enhanced print alternate services for visually impaired students

· innovative projects

· career transition initiative

Update on implementation of college tuition fee policy change: 

· The college tuition fee policy is being revised starting September 2007 to cap tuition fees for students with permanent disabilities who, due to their disability, may take longer to complete their program.
· A working group with representation from colleges, Colleges Ontario, and MTCU met on March 20th and May 3rd to work out the details of how this policy will be implemented by the colleges. 

· Two representatives from OASFAA – Ontario Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators -- have been invited to participate. 

Learning to 18

· The Access to Opportunities Strategy is linked and aligned with the Learning to18 Strategy and School-College-Work Initiative. These strategies encourage and open pathways to postsecondary education.

Next Steps on the Access to Opportunities Strategy

· For 2007-08 and beyond the ministry is in the process of developing a long term plan for the Access to Opportunities Strategy.  This will be informed by advice from the advisory committees and the inter-ministerial working group, pilot project findings, and research.

Report on the Career Initiative -- Regional Meetings

Background

· As part of the Government of Ontario’s Access to Opportunities Strategy for 2006-2007, $100,000 was designated to conduct a series of regional meetings to explore the challenges facing postsecondary students with disabilities as they transition from university or college to meaningful, permanent employment.

· Meetings were held between March 26th and 29th, in Toronto, Ottawa, Sudbury and London respectively.

Objectives

· The objectives of the initiative were to:

· increase the linkages between offices for students with disabilities and career offices;

· increase the linkages between offices for students with disabilities, career offices, businesses and agencies helping grads with disabilities find employment;

· raise awareness and share successful practices;

· increase employment opportunities for grads with disabilities.

PACDI Advice

· The Transitions Subcommittee of PACDI, in particular, the working group on transition from postsecondary education to employment, was consulted on the format and content of the proposed regional meetings;

· The working group suggested a focus on two issues:  disclosure of a disability and accommodations in the workplace.

Structure and Participation

· In total, nearly 300 individuals attended the meetings, representing students, employers, chambers of commerce, community agencies, college and university offices for students with disabilities and career offices.

· Each meeting featured:

· A keynote address by the National Educational Association for Disabled Students (NEADS);

· A panel discussion with a student or recent graduate with a disability, a disability counsellor and an employer; and

· Break-out discussions focused on identifying the challenges facing graduates with disabilities (disclosure of a disability and accommodations on the job) and potential remedies to facilitate the transition from postsecondary education to work.

· The meetings also provided a useful opportunity to learn about the kinds of employment supports available from other ministries, such as Health and Long-Term Care and Community and Social Services.

· Representatives from the Labour Market and Training Division of this ministry were also in attendance.

Key Issues 

Disclosure of a Disability

· Disclosure of a disability to an employer is a source of anxiety for students with disabilities transitioning from postsecondary education to employment. 
· Many students feel disclosure would harm their chances of securing employment. 
· Disclosing a disability is intensely personal and, as a result, students with disabilities need gradual and supported integration into the work force.
Accommodations in the Workplace

· Many employers do not properly understand their duty to accommodate under the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act (AODA).

· Employers may seriously overestimate the cost of disability accommodations.

· Current supports for graduates with disabilities, such as the Ontario Disability Support Program, are poorly understood by employers.

· Students with disabilities need a better understanding of their rights under the AODA.

Suggested Remedies

· Transition support programs at colleges and universities aimed at facilitating entry into the workforce for graduating students with disabilities.

· Increased experiential learning—co-op placements, internships, and other forms of work experience—that would allow students to develop disclosure strategies and clarify their workplace accommodation needs.

· Mentorship programs, where students with disabilities are able to meet with recent graduates with disabilities or with individuals who work in their chosen field. 

· Dissemination of information to graduates with disabilities and employers about existing employment support programs, such as ODSP.

· Outreach and education campaign directed to potential employers, perhaps through human resource professional associations with a focus on:

· their accommodation obligations, the cost of accommodations and how accommodations are arranged for an employee with a disability;

· illustrating the fact that graduates with disabilities represent a highly-skilled and productive demographic. 
· Financial incentives to employers who hire graduates with disabilities, either indirect subsidies, such as tax incentives, or direct government subsidization to acquire appropriate accommodations.
Participant Feedback
· Overall, the regional meetings received very positive feedback. 

· In particular, participants:

· valued the diversity of the participants -- bringing students, institutions, community agencies and employers together 

· appreciated the opportunity to learn and network

· appreciated learning about both successes and challenges from the round table discussions and the panel 

· Participants also reported they would:

· have liked more time for networking;

· have liked more employer representatives

· like to see the remedies identified put into action;

· would have liked a list of participants for future contacts. (These were distributed with thank-you letters.)

Next Steps

· A report on the regional meetings is currently being finalized, and will be distributed soon.

· Ministry staff is now working to incorporate suggestions from the regional meetings into a new strategy to help facilitate the transition from postsecondary education to meaningful, permanent employment.
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CCSS Report  
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May 15, 2007

CCSS Spring Meeting – Tuesday May 22, 2007

CCSS Spring Professional Development Conference – Wednesday May 23, 2007

Both events are being held in Collingwood and the Topic of the PD Conference is Student Behaviour: On and Off Campus.  All Operating Group Chairs are invited to both days.  

Information Updates as of CCSS Winter Business Meeting – February 20, 2007

1. OSAP Default Rates – there have been increases in default rates for colleges more recently and a joint ACAATO/MTCU Task Force is being established.  The mandate and membership of the Task Force will be finalized shortly.  Note: ACAATO has been renamed as Colleges Ontario 

2. Access Guarantee – MTCU has held a series of meetings on the Access Guarantee as a number of issues have been raised.  Although the consultations are complete the draft guidelines are not ready yet.  The Ministry is aiming to release them in March 2007.

3. Ancillary Fee Review – Task Force with representation from CCSS (Catherine Drea from Mohawk) is reviewing the current policy which has been in place since 1983.  There have been two meetings as of February 2007.  The Task Force is focusing on what constitutes a compulsory fee as compared to a non-compulsory fee. A third meeting is planned and after that meeting a draft policy will be available and distributed for review.

4. Bibliocentre Pilot Project Proposal – CCSS was provided with a description of the pilot project proposal and an overview of the issues and activity leading up to the proposal.  CCSS agreed with the issues presented and the need for a system wide solution for both colleges and universities.  Some concern was expressed about the need for reporting groups to follow established protocol in developing proposals for Ministry consideration and potential funding.  Cathie Auger, Chair of CCSS, requested Judy Harvey to provide her with additional detail on the process that had been followed in developing the proposal.  The additional detail was provided to Cathie and she sent it to Bill Summers at ACAATO.  CCSS decided to take a wait and see position relative to the Bibliocentre Proposal knowing that there was a meeting already scheduled for representatives of CCDI, IDIA  with the Ministry on February 28.  Several CCSS members reiterated the need for CCDI to continue to keep HLLR informed. 

5. Colleges Integrating Immigrants to Employment (CIITE) – critical issue for colleges as the province’s labour market growth will depend of immigration.  Currently 2/3 of immigrants come with the appropriate education, training and experience but require some bridge training in order to enter the labour force.  Funding is available and a number of projects at some colleges have already been funded to look at barriers within the college system to access and success for new immigrants and to develop an action approach to make changes that will serve this population effectively.  All projects will be completed by the end of 2007 and a comprehensive report and recommendations will be prepared.  There are opportunities for all colleges to get involved in CIITE activity.

6.  School College Work Initiative (SCWI) Dual Credit/Dual Programming – proposals for Phase 11 funding had to be submitted to the Ministry by May 9, 2007.  Phase 11 is expected to be the last year of SCWI funding.  Proposals that involve courses taught on a college campus by college faculty will be allowed to continue provided a staff member from the high school/s actively participates in the project either at the high school, at the college or both.

Appendix C
CCDI DOCUMENTATION REQUIRED TO VERIFY A PERMANENT DISABILITY

CCDI considers the following to be acceptable documentation to verify a permanent disability, in accordance with the Bursary for Students with Disabilities (BSWD) guidelines:

· Medical documentation from an appropriate health care professional (e.g. a legally qualified psychiatrist/medical practitioner that indicates a permanent disability); or
· A learning disability assessment from a qualified assessor supporting the student’s permanent learning disability (e.g. a registered psychologist, or psychological associate).

· Attention Deficit Disorder and/or Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) may be diagnosed by a registered psychologist with ADD/ADHD training; a neuro-psychologist; a psychological associate; and/or a relevantly trained medical doctor. The ADHD assessment should outline the diagnosis and the impact of the hyperactivity or the lack of attention on learning.  In order to determine supports, if any, necessary for a student with ADD/ADHD to pursue post-secondary education, a psychological assessment may be required.  A learning disability assessment may also reveal ADD/ADHD.
The following services can not be recommended for individuals who do not have a diagnosis, as they require the Disability Office to “verify” the student’s disability:

· Bursary for Students with Disabilities (BSWD) for additional services and equipment purchases (specialized tutoring, computer, etc.),

· Alternate format textbooks

· Extended Testing Accommodations (reader, scribe, technology, memory aids, word lists, etc.)
· Memo to Registrars Office and Financial Aid Office (OSAP) approving reduced course load (40-60%) where the student maintains full-time status

· Tuition fee adjustment for reduced course load

According to the CCDI Guidelines for Learning Disability Documentation and Provision of Services (May 2005), the following is considered appropriate temporary documentation for individuals with no diagnosis:

· Historical evidence of significant learning difficulties (including a Delta screener or IPRC/IEP or medical records)
· Educational assessments which provide evidence of academic difficulties

· Partial reports which do not include a clear diagnosis
These individuals may be eligible for the following interim accommodations:
· Assessment (charged to the BSWD if eligible)

· Content tutoring (through Peer tutoring)

· Learning Strategies training

· Assistive Technology training and Lab Access

· Peer note-taking supports

· Common Testing Supports as supported by faculty (extra time, separate room, etc).

· Reduced course load (i.e. Part-time status, no OSAP reduced course load privileges).

When there is insufficient documentation it is recommended that service providers have:  students complete a full or partial assessment confirming the presence of a permanent disability to access these services.

Decisions about the BSWD, other bursaries and permanent disability status are to be based on these guidelines.
All disability related documentation is to be stored in the confidential files of the Disability Services Offices.

Appendix D

partnership opportunities

Centre for addiction and Mental Health (CAMH) 

April 2007

Background
Post-secondary education has been identified as a major contributor to a person's subsequent success in the labour market.  Not only does it improve the person’s ability to compete in the work force, it also expands the type of jobs they obtain, increases the wages they receive and their job security during economic downturns.  Additonally, advanced education provides individuals with opportunities for personal growth and the development of critical thinking skills.  

However, proportionally fewer individuals with disabilities access higher education than do non-disabled peers.  Students who are experiencing mental health and addiction issues are often likely to experience academic failure.  They have difficulty accessing and completing post-secondary education due to stigma, lack of financial support, exacerbation of illness, lack of resources within the post secondary system to deal with their illness and past educational failures. 

In response to the needs of individuals with mental health and addiction issues, educational institutions have made great strides in developing practices, attitudes, and supports to meet the needs of these students.  This includes the provision of academic accommodations, academic assistance, support services such as assessment and counseling.   However, in spite of these exemplary services, the following issues remain: 
· Some students with mental health issues continue to face educational difficulties and may ultimately experience educational failure.   

· Many students who graduate are unable to successfully transition into employment.  

· Students are often unable to access mental health assessment and treatment services.

· Evidenced-based practices such as supported education and peer support are often unavailable.

· The longitudinal academic and employment success rate of students with mental illness is unclear.

Centre for Addiction and Mental Health


The Centre for Addiction and Mental Health (CAMH) is the largest health science centre in Canada dedicated to the treatment of mental illness and addictions.  CAMH was formed in 1998 as a result of the merger of the Clarke Institute of Psychiatry, the Addiction Research Foundation, the Donwood Institute and Queen Street Mental Health Centre.  As a specialty hospital it serves approximately 21,000 individuals annually and has an inpatient capacity of more than 600 beds with extensive hospital and community-based outpatient services.  CAMH is also a research, educational and training institute and offers a community-based presence by providing health promotion and prevention services across the province of Ontario.

Community Support and Research Unit (CSRU)


The Community Support and Research Unit (CSRU) is program of CAMH that is dedicated to promoting employment, housing, income, and social support as fundamental aspects of recovery and community participation for people with mental illnesses and addictions.  Within each of these areas, CSRU strives to enhance service delivery, promote system change and advocacy, build capacity, and develop and transfer new knowledge through research and program evaluation.  CSRU provides leadership in supporting and coordinating a wide range of community development initiatives and partnerships.  
CSRU Partnership Opportunities


A challenge for post-secondary institutions has been to implement the range of services and supports to fully address the recovery needs of students with mental health and addiction issues.  The proposed partnership will be an opportunity for Colleges and CAMH to work together to promote the recovery, autonomy and reintegration of individuals who have experienced mental health and addiction issues.  The proposed partnership will undertake a number of activities related to enhancing service delivery, advocacy and systems change, building capacity, research and program evaluation.  These include the following opportunities: 

Service Enhancement

· Implement and evaluate the effectiveness of unique programming to address the needs of students (e.g., peer support, supported education, augmented education)

· Implement and evaluate employment support services for graduates (i.e., job development and job support)

System Advocacy/Change

· Develop a network of mental health resources to enhance students opportunities for mental health assessment, treatment and recovery

· Explore funding opportunities with the Ministries of Health; Community and Social Services; and Training, Colleges and Universities

· Advocacy at provincial level to improve the opportunities and supports available to students with mental illness and addictions

Research:

· Undertake a needs assessment to determine the unmet needs of students with mental health and addiction issues

· Provide research support in the longitudinal evaluation of students’ academic and employment success

Build Capacity

· Facilitate training re: mental health and addiction issues for college staff
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College CCDI  Rep
Judy Harvey



Humber


Pam Morel



Cambrian

Heather Storey



Fanshawe

Lisa Pegg



Mohawk

Shelley Reynolds


Fanshawe

Beryl Buckley-Golder


Sheridan

Kevin Reinhardt



Seneca

Judith Bates



Conestoga

Lois Wey



Fanshawe

Martha Fox



Mohawk

Lorene Stanwick


Centennial

Frank Walsh



Fanshawe

Bonnie Dawe



Lambton

Susan Alcorn MacKay


Cambrian

Susan Weaver



Fleming

Irene Volinets



Centennial

Fran Murphy



Algonquin

Mark Colangelo



St. Clair College

Kathy Tellier



St. Clair College

Laurisa Kapetanov


St. Clair College

Leigh Holm



Algonquin

Jay Timms



Algonquin

Toni Connolly



Algonquin

Imram Ingar



Centennial

Lyle William



Centennial

Debi Turner



Humber

Jennifer Peltonen


Confederation

Sheila MacMillan


George Brown

James Jollymore


George Brown

Barbara Revill



George Brown

Willona Blanche



Durham College

Heather Finley



Durham College

Linda Lyons



Durham College

Ryan Brown



Durham College

Barbara Pontes



Cambrian

Kelley Grant



Georgian

Ted Morrison



Loyalist

Bev Denyes



Loyalist

Jennifer Vincent



Loyalist

Trina Washington


Niagara College

Mike Evans



St. Lawrence College

Shanna Lecuyer


Northern College

Chris Gunnell



Georgian College

